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Well, the season is now over and we can all have a summer hibernation from orienteering 'til we start all over again next September. We ended last season as the top club in Leinster, finishing top of the 2003/2004 Leinster Inter Club League and, for the first time, winning the annual Inter-Club Challenge. Not bad for a little club.

CLUB NEWS
The Club AGM took place in Kilmacanogue after the Leinster Inter-Club Challenge on 30th May. The minutes and club accounts are attached with this issue. The new committee shows some changes from the last one with a new Chairman in Sean Hassett, a new Secretary in Hazel Thompson, and with two new members to the committee in Paul Mahon and David Dare. Nina Phillips is continuing on as treasurer. Both our former chairman and secretary, Terry Lawless and Mick Mangan, have both stayed on the committee to give continuity. The other committee members are Brian Power (who is also looking after mapping) and Tony Doolin (also taking over the website and moderation of the club egroup). Retiring to the backbenches are Dave Weston and Frances O'Neill both of whom are taking a well-earned rest after long stints on the committee including many years between them as chairman, secretary and treasurer.

Welcome and a big hello to new club members …... Colleen Robinson, a keen hill runner and member of Crusiders AC, Elaine Mullan, also a hill runner and mountain biker, Jussi Mäkilä, the current World long distance MTBO champion and Rachel Cinnsealach, who is an avid climber and looking forward to getting more involved in orienteering.  We hope to see you all in the forests and mountains next season.

Annual club subscriptions should have been paid at this stage. A gentle reminder is included in this issue to those of you who have not got round to sending your subs in yet. You don’t want this to be your last ’Tales’ now do you?

The Club Championships will take place on the 2nd weekend in September. We hope to  survey the Glen of the Downs over July and August and, all going well, we will be able to use this new map for the club champs. This should be a good way to kick off the new season with this “the most prestigious of all the championships”.  The format of the event is always with some form of handicap so that everyone has an even chance of winning. It’s a good social occasion and a chance to have a first run on a brand new area for orienteering. Reminders will be posted on the club egroup closer to the event.

As stated at the very top of the page, Setanta have been very successful as a club in Leinster competitions. Over the eleven Leinster League events from the Autumn and Spring series we scored 4795 points which was nearly 300 ahead of our nearest rivals GEN. GEN had been in the lead for about half the season, but we overtook them with a massive score at the Sugarloaf event in January and just gradually pulled away to take a quite comfortable win in the end. The annual Inter-Club challenge held at the end of May at Ballinastoe was an altogether closer affair. We beat defending champions GEN by a mere 20 points (that’s the equivalent of two controls or being two minutes over time). Our score of 1660 was with only eighteen club members competing. Amazing we won with so few people running, but everyone who did turn out scored well and no one got a negative score (unlike most other clubs). We can now justifiably call ourselves the top club in Leinster. Congratulations to one and all.

A couple of closed events run purely for members of Setanta were held in Djouce and Hellfire Woods. These were novelty training events on specially prepared maps and were well received by the dozen or so members who took part in them. Thanks to Dave Weston who organised these events.  
A new club tent has been purchased and got its first outing at the Rogaine on 19th/20th June. The club has also purchased an A3 colour printer and updated to the latest version of OCAD. This should make out of date map stocks a thing of the past and should also aid us in our goal of having pre-printed maps for every event.

The fixtures for the coming season have not yet been confirmed but the following is an overview of the forthcoming Setanta events:

· Local event in Killakee (Hell Fire and Massys Woods) in September; 

· Leinster League event for Mullaghmeen in October; 

· Dublin by Night event in Killakee in January; 

· Leinster League event in Djouce in April; 

· Bike O event in May (area to be decided) and finally 

· Wicklow Rogaine in June.
As a Club, we contribute a lot to the orienteering calender and the next season is no exception.  There is a good mix of events and all members are encouraged to particiapate in at least one at some level.   We are hoping to share the workload and get to know newer members by assigning events to each of three groups.  This system has been used before and works well - group details will be circulated in September.  We would also encourage people to volunteer to plan, organise or control events.  Don't be intimidated by these tasks!  There are lots of experienced people to guide you or if you wish you could assist in these roles to start with before taking on the job yourself.  Please let us know of you are interested.  By the way, planning and controlling are great for improving your orienteering skills and organising can be fun too!  Convinced? Yes!
The club has received some grants from the IOA. We received €50 as part payment on our upgrade of OCAD and €125 as a contribution to the price of the printer. We also received €75 for printing costs incurred for LOC2004.

Orienteering is a sport that cannot exist without maps. The club has a continuing mapping programme with the small local area of ‘Glen of the Downs and Kindlestown Wood’ the project for this summer. If you want to get involved, or just curious to know what is involved, then contact Brian Power (01-4941378) or any member of the committee. Next years’ project should be the remapping of Djouce Woods with a possible extension of the map up the Dargle valley.

As always thanks to all who helped put on club events over the last couple of months. The big event was the Leinster Championships last April. Many people helped out at all levels from planning, organising, entries, getting prizes, sportident as well as assisting on the day. The organisers, planners and controllers reports on the event are below and they give a feel of what is involved in putting on a championship event. Thanks to the dozen and a half or so members who give of their time, with special mention to Brian Bell of GEN who consented to be our controller for the event. Also, thanks to Gerry Brady and Brian Power for the mountain bike orienteering (MTBO) event and revised map of Croghan Kinsella at the end of May. Finally, thanks to Hugh McLindon of 3ROC who planned and help organise the Rogaine a couple of weeks back. Also thanks to all who placed and took in controls, and to Sean Hassett, Mick Mangan, Colleen Robinson and Hugh McLindon who manned the overnight camp.

Leinster Orienteering Championships 2004
Organisers Report (Brian Power)
Organising a championship event always involves considerably more planning than a league or local event.  Having done so on numerous occasions in the past, I was aware of the pressure that can come on a Club as the date approaches.  LOC2004 was no exception but having achieved a successful event we can now say that it was all well worthwhile.  

The Camaderry area was identified a number of years ago as being interesting terrain for orienteering, but physical and difficult to map.  Having the benefit of a Stirling Surveys plot (along with the Brockagh area) and an event to focus the mind, a decision was made to produce what is now known as Glendasan.  This is the name of the valley and river that flows through it.  Camaderry itself was always going to be too high to reach from any reasonable starting point.  The valley has some interesting history and is the site of numerous old mine workings from another era.  We were fortunate that Pat Healy agreed to do the ground survey work for us and we can now realise how strenuous that must have been.  Many hard days were spent trekking over rock and heather checking out, interpreting and adjusting the plot and adding other features.  Hopefully you will agree that the map is excellent and accurately reflects the difficult nature of the terrain.         

LOC2004 was my third Leinster Champs in succession working with Dave Weston as Planner and as always he did a first class job on a very challenging area.  We had no difficulty agreeing the start and areas and were able to secure good parking at the Turlough Hill site.  Unfortunately we were restricted to using the St. Kevin’s Way as the access route to the competition area.  The walk to the start and the long haul back after finishing were an unavoidable burden.

There were many anxious weeks waiting to see if the revamped Sportident equipment would be arrive back from Germany in time.  Fortunately it did and with the latest software update (OE2003) we were in business (with much appreciated assistance from Nigel Campbell-Crawford).  On the day, all the hardware worked perfectly.  We also had the comfort of a very nice minibus, thanks to Billy O’Neill, that proved ideal for the computer set-up.   

Entries for the event were handled by Tony Doolin and this relieved me of a considerable amount of the organisational burden.  This is never an easy task, particularly in the last week when the late entries keep arriving.  We were also caught up in the postal strike that did not help matters either but we managed!  Communication of final details and start times via the internet only also seemed to work satisfactorily.

We were fortunate also to have Brian Bell of GEN as Controller for the second time.  With the planner we all worked well as a team, which is important and makes the effort involved less daunting.  

Finally my thanks to all the Setanta team for all the hard work the week before the event and on the day itself.  

Controllers Report (Brian Bell, GEN)
Some time ago I agreed to control this event. I knew it was a new map and given the area involved it looked like it would be interesting. I had previously controlled for Setanta on another LOC and the club did a good job then so I didn't anticipate any problems.

The digital map looked very good. Given the large number of features, it was printed on a scale of 1:7500. The courses were very well planned and throughout the whole process I think there was only one modification made. Having the start in the middle of the map provided more challenging routes although it did make the walk in a little longer than normal. This walk in was further increased when the parking arrangements were finalised. However as we were using Sportident it was easier to accommodate late starters.

My first exposure to the physical area was interesting. I planned a sort of score route to cover all the controls in one pass. It took me a while to get the hang of the map. In the end I couldn't find two tags. One was my own bad navigation but the other was the control on the highest point of the map, number 119. Dave and myself had to go out, climb all the way up and check it out. It turned out that the tag had been tossed into the heather on one side. We didn't think you would get vandals up there but perhaps it was a four legged one!

The map printing and bagging all went very well with lots of help from various Setanta members. Trying to get the bag sealer to work without plugging it in was an interesting experiment! Due to the proximity of the road, we decided to leave putting out the controls to the last minute on Saturday.

Saturday dawned bright and sunny and the weather was beautiful up to mid afternoon. I left at three just as the rain was starting. When I got to Glendasan it was bucketing down. I started out on my score route and was progressing OK. Two bedraggled figures appeared in the rain, it was of course Brian and Dave. Brian mentioned that the little stream out of Lough Nahanagan was now a raging torrent! It was crossed by everyone on the way to the start and it also crossed the path used by the two shortest courses. I finished checking all the controls and then had a look at the raging torrent. It was quite fast flowing and you had to wade through it with the water about half way up to your knees. The Glendasan River was also quite high but it only effected courses 6, 7 and 8.

We hoped the water would disappear as quickly as it had appeared as there wasn't really any fall back options. As I was driving back I stopped to have a look at the mountain. The existing streams were all gushing water in plumes and there were other new streams all over the place. It looked quite impressive.

The next morning at nine o'clock the sun was shining, the water had disappeared and the raging torrent was again a little stream. Existing streams were back to normal. The last few checks were made and the first runners went out.

The event went off with no hitches. The weather was quite good with just a few hail showers. There was a query about the position of one control, 127 the last one on the other side of the road for courses 6,7 and 8. Dave and I went down and had a look but we both agreed that the control was correctly positioned. From further discussion it appeared that runners were not allowing for the significant drop from the previous control. The drop was over 7 contours and it resulted in people being too high when they started looking for the control.

The finishing times were on the high side. This was possible due to a combination of things. Running was difficult underfoot. There were a lot of features to take in and the scale may have caused people to be a little hesitant.

All in all, I believe it was a good event. It was very well run by Setanta and I would like to thank the Organiser and Planner in particular for making my job very easy to do.

Planners Report (Dave Weston)
A few years back, idly chatting to Pat Healy, Pat mentioned that he thought that the area east of Lough Nahanagan could be good for orienteering, and a seed was planted. A couple of years ago, and looking toward Setanta hosting LOC 2004, myself and Phillip Brennan scouted around the area on a rainy afternoon to see if it had potential. The abundance of rock and contour features delighted us, and despite the rough underfoot conditions and the undoubted physical nature of the terrain, we both felt that it was an area we would love to orienteer in ourselves.  The Setanta committee came onboard with the idea, and with a plot from Stirling Surveys and the expert eye of Pat Healy mapping and drawing, Glendasan was born.

 With the abundance of features and the steep nature of the area, it was decided to make the scale 1:7,500 for greater clarity in reading the map. It was also decided fairly early on that the best area for parking and registration was the access into Turlough Hill Power Station, which was always going to mean a good walk to the start and finish. After trying various start and finish locations, it was decided to have a main start a bit up the hill to try and somewhat minimize the amount of climb on all courses, with a separate start for the most junior course which mainly followed a rough path near Glendasan River. Course lengths were greatly reduced from normal Championship distances to take into account the variable runnability and amount of climb.

Times were somewhat longer than planned on most courses (winning times on courses 2 and 8 were actually quicker than expected). This is partly due to the difficult underfoot conditions and amount of climb, but also due to the very technical nature of the area. Looking at the event results in winsplits, it seems that virtually every competitors had at least one significant error.

 I hope everyone enjoyed his or her run. I know that this type of terrain is not everyone's cup of tea, but, in my opinion, it is a really good orienteering challenge.

Finally, I wish to say a personal thanks Brian Power for organizing absolutely everything with such care and dedication, Brian Bell for cheerily checking my mistakes and ensuring that everything was correct, Pat Healy for the superb map, and finally to all in Setanta Orienteers without whom it just doesn't happen.
RESULTS
Leinster Championships – Glandasan 18/04/2004

Our very own event on the intricate and physically tough terrain of Glendasan received a lot of comment from competitors, with the technical difficulty and the variable underfoot conditions prime amongst them. Terry Lawless (M21S) and Faith White (F70) both won their classes and are Leinster Champions. Ben Mangan was second in M12A, Paul Mahon second M35L, Nina Philips second in W21L, and Maura Higgins also came second in W60. Other good results from Jim Mulrooney who was third in M45S, Hazel Thompson was fourth in W21L and Gerry Brady was sixth in M21L.
Irish Sprint Championships – Banna Beach 01/05/2004

The first of three brilliant days of orienteering on superb sand dune terrain kicked off at Banna. An area well used before, it was still the first time orienteering here for most of the Setanta contingent. Billed as a sprint championship it was actually more a middle distance event and all the more enjoyable for that. We have only one Irish Sprint Champion in Dave Weston in M40. Other good results as follows; Ben Mangan 2nd M12, Maura Higgins 2nd M60, Hazel Thompson 3rd W21A, Philip Brennan 3rd M35, Faith White 3rd W60, Jussi Makila 4th M21E, Tony Smith 4th M50, Nina Phillips 5th W21E and Elaine Mullan 6th W21A.
Irish Championships – Inch 02/05/2004

This is a classic area in Irish orienteering. Many of us have been here before, but it gets no easier with experience. A new map and some good course planning got the best of this vast area of dunes. Luckily enough the sun shone again and everything enhanced a really enjoyable orienteering experience. We have two Irish classic distance Champions with Jim Mulrooney and Faith White winning M45S and W70 respectively. Dave Weston came second in M40L, Gerry Brady came third in M45L and Maura Higgins also came third in the W60 category. Other good performances from Hazel Thompson 4th in W21L, Brian Power 5th in M45S, Terry Lawless 6th in M21S, Jussi Makila an excellent 7th in M21E, Elaine Mullan 7th in W21S, Nina Phillips came 8th in W21E, Tony Smith came 8th in M50L and Emma Sokell also came 8th in W21S.
Irish Relay Championships – Maheries 03/05/2004

A new area was mapped for the relays and with the combination of intricate dune detail and flat fast tracts, it proved to be the ideal area for a relay event. Unfortunately the weather didn’t last with a couple of heavy showers but we can’t complain too loudly. Our Premier Open team of Jussi Makila, Gerry Brady and Dave Weston came a superb third. The Woman’s Open team of Emma Sokell, Hazel Thompson and Nina Phillips came fifth, as did our Open 40 team of Mick Mangan, Philip Brennan and Jim Mulrooney. It should be noted that Hazel had the second fastest leg in the W open beating nearly all the Irish squad. Terry Lawless, Brian Power and Sean Hassett came eighth in the ad hoc. 

MORE CLUB NEWS

The Dublin By Night series completed a good few months ago had some good results from club members. On the long course, Philip Brennan came sixth, Dave Weston eighth and Terry Lawless eleventh. Brian Power came tenth on the short course. The winners all had those super-duper mega head torches that light up half the mountainside. Needless to say, none of our lot has invested yet.

We also had some good results at the six Spring Cup series of events. On the Brown Course Gerry Brady came third and Dave Weston was sixth. Mick Mangan came tenth on the Blue course and Nina Phillips came fourteenth and third female. On the Green course Jim Mulrooney came fourth and Sean Hassett came tenth. Brian Power came an excellent second on the Light Green course with Rudie Dorrepaal tenth, Maura Higgins eleventh (and fourth female) and Frances O’Neill eleventh (and fifth female). Our best result came from Ben Mangan on the Orange course with a first place and overall winner of the Spring Cup. Ben also won the Autumn Series and so does the double for last season. Anna Mangan came first on the Yellow course and had the best female score in the Spring Cup. The Leinster Orienteering Council is awarding trophies for the top juniors in the Spring Cup so obviously Ben and Anna both win one of those nice plaques.
In the four event Leinster mountainbike orienteering (MTBO) series Paul Mahon was joint third overall, Nina Phillips was fifth and top female, and Philip Brennan was sixth and second vet. On the short course Sean Hassett came first and Colleen Robinson was first female.
Finally at our own very enjoyable Rogaine, we again had some very good results. Paul Mahon with his partner Bernard Fortune came first beating former champion Eoin Keith who was partnered by Paul McArthur into second. Emma Sokell came second in the female open class with Martina O’Kearney. Philip Brennan and Dave Weston came third overall and were first vets, but their run was non-competitive, as Dave had helped out in organising the event. Paul McArthur has written a race report of this years’ event for the adventure racing website sleepmonsters.com

Other Pieces of News
Following on from the successful Leinster mountainbike orienteering league, there maybe some more events over the summer with perhaps even an Irish MTBO Championship in September. Future plans will be posted on the MTBO egroup. You can subscribe by sending a blank mail to mtbo-subscribe@yahoogroups.com
The Wicklow Way relay has always been popular with the Setanta folk since it began a couple of years ago. This year was no exception with Paul Mahon’s team, Setanta Scallywags coming second and Eoin Keith’s Peatbog Fairies placing third. Other club members like Hazel Thompson and Caitlin Bent guest ran on other teams.

Nina Phillips, Eoin Keith and Paul Mahon are headed for the UK Summer Polaris in July in search of Setanta glory (although none with a SET team mate!) in the Peak District (if they can find it).  It’s a two-day MTBO score event, 7 hours on day one and 5 hours on day two… They shall return totally knackered if not victorious. Hopefully they will supply us with a report for the next edition of the Tales!
It appears that the National Adventure Marathon will be held again this year despite rumours to the contrary. It will move from its normal home in Kerry to Gartan OEC in Donegal, and will take place over the October bank holiday weekend.

Attendance figures for Leinster League events over the last couple of years show a small but steady increase in numbers participating. In 2001/2002 it was 776, 2002/2003 we had 790 competitors and the season just gone is set to top the 800 barrier. However, about 45% of people only appear once on the results list so the amount of regular orienteers is about 400 in Leinster.

Finally, Fachtna Healy sends us this report from the CorkO egroup from a while back. We are assured it is genuine.

"Haven't been orienteering for a while now, and had kind of planned to go out last night. But then it was pissing out of the heavens all day, so was undecided until late when suddenly a dry spell arrived. In the morning I got some directions of how to get to the event. I had been there, Walshtown, once before, but the route I was given was different. Had to go to main roundabout in Midleton and then get onto the Dungourney road. I had to take a left turn at a Y-junction, but couldn't remember when. Usually these routes are signposted, and sure enough when I came to the Midleton roundabout there was a sign a few moments later followed by another one for the Dungourney road. Have to say that you should really arrive at these events before 7pm although you might still get a late start until 7.15pm. Having left for the event pretty late, I arrived in Midleton about 6.55pm. So I went onto the Dungourney road for the first time in my life, was surrounded by high walls and immediately faced with a flooding, but further on there was some nice scenery. The distance to Dungourney was 8 km's, so I was convinced that the Y-junction had to be on this side of the village (probably based on my previous visit to Walshtown). So I drove about 6 km along that road having passed 2 Y-junctions, but neither of the two was signposted. Anyway, it was now 7.05pm and I decided to turn back direction Midleton and take one of the Y-junctions. That done I suddenly came to a road that I recognised as one from the previous time I went to Walshtown. I was motoring along pretty fast at this stage when I suddenly came to a T-junction which fitted the description given and where some cars were parked and a guy was giving parking instructions (not unusual for these events). I opened my window and asked if I was still in time, "yeah, you're fine". Then he said: " we operate a one way system, so can you drive on, take a left turn, another left and another left and park behind the other cars". I asked him: "are there many at it" and he replied: "yeah there are a good few" my last remark then was: "that they were well organised". These competitions are organised on a rotational basis, and I knew it could be organised by a company of who I didn't know the people. I expected a small detour, but after 10

minutes of very narrow roads with mostly farmland around me I was beginning to wonder a bit. Didn't remember this at all from the last time. Anyway, I reached the tail end of the parked cars soon and appreciated the one way traffic effort as the road was only just wide enough for one car. I was surprised to see so many cars in front of me. Usually, gaps develop as people come and go at different times. However, this was impossible on this narrow road. I decided to get my running gear on, as I was very late and didn't want to delay things further by having to walk up and down to my car again. Just when I was putting on my runners a car parked behind me. A young lad came out accompanied by two old fellows. I said: "I am glad I am not the only one who is late", but these guys were not in the mood for talking and hurried on. By that time I knew something was wrong, maybe it was the look these guys gave me seeing me in my running gear, maybe it was the fact that I didn't see any people in the 15 or so cars in front of me, maybe it was the two oldies who you won't associate with orienteering, maybe it was the lack of expected orienteering ground. Anyway, I closed the car and followed the trio, who in the meantime had separated, as the oldest fellow couldn't keep up the walking pace. I caught up with him and asked if he wanted to walk the course. Well this guy was a real rural and he must have just finished his evening tea as he was farting away happily, and it was obvious there was a language barrier between us, as he didn't understand me and I didn't understand him. He murmured something about "It's a sad day" and I replied to him "but it is clearing up now". Getting nowhere with this guy I started jogging away from him until I reached the young fellow. Seeing my outfit he helped me out of my dream very quickly. "There is a funeral, which started at 7pm." And then I suddenly saw a crowd in front of a house. I immediately turned around and went back to the car, but there was absolutely no way to get forward or backward. So I gave in and started changing into my clothes again. Around 7.45 pm I finally got out, and for some reason continued my route and within minutes I arrived in Dungourney and shortly afterwards found the signposted Y-junction. I arrived at the event when the fastest guy of the night was finishing. Somebody was already collecting controls, and a forester had started loading a truck on the finishing straight, so absolutely no chance to get a run. I told somebody my story, but he just said that I was unlucky."
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